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September 6, 2007
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

Enclosed for Council consideration and adoption is a proposed ordinance to add rural infrastructure maintenance facilities as a permitted use in the King County Zoning Code.  
As King County transforms itself into a largely rural and regional service provider, it will need to find appropriate locations for facilities to maintain those services, particularly its infrastructure.  In addition, as King County facilities age and needs change, existing facilities may need to be relocated.  However, the King County Zoning Code currently allows infrastructure maintenance facilities, particularly those related to roads maintenance, only in Industrial Zones.  Industrial zones are very limited in the rural area and are essentially non-existent in Southeast King County.
The inability to locate rural infrastructure maintenance facilities was brought to our attention most recently as we looked at the potential sites for relocating the Summit Pit Road Maintenance Facility.  As you know, that facility is located on King County owned property that is completely surrounded by the City of Maple Valley.  As we explored potential sites for relocating the facility, we realized that current King County zoning did not allow all of the activities currently taking place at the Summit Pit facility to be relocated to a single site in unincorporated King County.
The proposed ordinance is limited to facilities primarily devoted to maintaining infrastructure, such as roads, regional trails, and parks, located outside of the urban growth area.  Particularly in the case of roads maintenance facilities, these activities may involve heavy equipment traffic and other activities that, if not appropriately located, could disturb residential properties owners.  To address these issues, the proposed ordinance generally limits these facilities to sites of at least 10 acres and requires appropriate setbacks and landscaping to reduce the impacts of these activities on neighboring residential properties.  
The following is a summary of changes included in these proposed ordinances:
· Adds a definition of rural public infrastructure facility to K.C.C. Chapter 21A.06.  These facilities are primarily devoted to maintaining rural public infrastructure.  They can include public agency offices and yards.  A limited amount of sand and gravel extraction would also be allowed.
· Allows rural infrastructure maintenance facilities in the RA zones as a conditional use, subject to the following conditions:
· The site area must be at least 10 acres, unless the facility is a reuse of a public agency yard;

· Provide appropriate landscaping between operations and adjoining residential properties;

· Cannot access the facility through local access streets that abut residential properties, unless the facility is a reused public agency yard;

· Minimum setbacks must be maintained from adjacent residential properties and the site activities; and

· Sand and gravel extraction is limited to 40,000 yards a year.
The Department of Development and Environmental Services (DDES) held a public meeting on Wednesday, August 22, 2007.  There was no one other than county staff in attendance.  DDES has received no public comments on the proposal.  Notice of the public meetings was advertised on the King County Internet site and emailed to interested parties.  DDES also provided the Washington State Department of Community, Trade, and Economic Development with the 60-day notice required under the Growth Management Act of proposals to adopt or amend development regulations.
The proposed ordinances are procedural actions that are categorically exempt from the State Environmental Policy Act (SEPA).  Implementation of these ordinances is expected to have minimal fiscal impact upon the County, as reflected in the enclosed fiscal note.  
If you have any questions or concerns, please feel free to contact Stephanie Warden, Director, Department of Development and Environmental Services, at 206-296-6700, or Linda Dougherty, Division Director, Roads Maintenance Division, King County Department of Transportation, at 206-296-6590.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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